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Executive Summary 

This external review was a scheduled program review as per Article 5 of the Procedure for 
Academic Program Reviews. However, the reviewers felt this was an exceptional review given 
that the program had been suspended and were not accepting any new enrolments. Two of the 
reviewers were not aware of this situation prior to the commencement of the review on-site. 
The self-study did not provide details about the suspension of the program, nor did the letter of 
invitation to the reviewers. Given the specific challenges with the program, the review and 
interactions with individuals tended to focus on a redesign and/or rebranding of the program. 
As such, some of the standard components of a program review were not emphasized (i.e., 
curriculum review and exploration of specific courses, review of faculty, etc.).  

At the time of the review, the program was severely under-resourced with only one full-time 
professor, one full-time CUPE staff and a half-time administrative staff (PEA). It was difficult to 





7. The doctoral program by special arrangement appears to have been a strength of the
program; however, even though it was noted in the previous program review in 2011,
that formalizing the doctoral program should be explored, this was not done. The
doctoral program appears to be administered only by special arrangement. The
reviewers were unable to assess the curriculum of the doctoral program but understand
that the course work, at least for some students, consisted of all directed readings.
Depending on how this is designed, it could significantly limit the students learning,
particularly given the low numbers of faculty affiliated with the program. Having said
that, from an Indigenous knowledges’ perspective, directed readings might be ideal to
allow the students to explore Indigenous theory and practice from a community stand-
point. Albeit, an Indigenous specific program could design phenomenal doctoral level
courses that provide more direction for student learning.

8. The external reviewers were unable to assess the quality of relationship with
community. Perhaps this was a result of the suspended program, lack of having
meetings with community as part of the assessment, or a combination of both. The
reviewers had a sense that the reputational issues with the program may also be an
issue with community partnerships. Having said that, in the redesign, community should
be first and foremost.




